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MINUTES OF GIG HARBOR CITY COUNCIL MEETING – August 11, 2014 
 

PRESENT:  Councilmembers Malich, Arbenz, Ekberg, Perrow, Lovrovich, Payne, Kadzik 
and Mayor Guernsey.  

 
CALL TO ORDER:  5:30 p.m. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:   
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 

1. Approval of City Council Minutes Jul 28, 2014. 
2. Correspondence / Proclamations: a) Recognizing the Three-Time National Champion 

Gig Harbor Canoe and Kayak Racing Team; b) Morning Rotary 40th Birthday 
Proclamation and Recognition of Alan Bucholz. 

3. Liquor License Action: a) Application: Pho Ever; b) Application: The Harbor General 
Store. 

4. Receive and File: a) Lodging Tax Advisory Committee Minutes from July 1, 2014; b) 
Parks Commission Minutes June 4, 2014. 

5. Appointment to Gig Harbor Arts Commission. 
6. Energy Efficiency Implementation Agreement – Peninsula Light Company. 
7. Pt. Fosdick Sidewalk Improvement Project - Bid Award and Consultant Services 

Contract for Materials Testing. 
8. Employment Contract – Chief of Police. 
9. Approval of Payment of Bills Aug. 11, 2014: Checks #76075 through #76177 in the 

amount of $694,065.47. 
 
Councilmember Payne acknowledged the Pt. Fosdick Sidewalk Project, thanking staff and the 
neighborhoods of Quail Run, Quail Park, and Heronwood for their efforts in making this 
possible. 
 
Mayor Guernsey introduced Mary Manning, newest appointee to the Gig Harbor Arts 
Commission. 
 

MOTION: Move to adopt the Consent Agenda as presented. 
  Payne / Malich – unanimously approved. 

 
SWEARING IN CEREMONY:  Mayor Guernsey performed the ceremony to appoint Kelly Busey 
to the position of City of Gig Harbor Chief of Police. His mother performed the official pinning on 
of his badge and Chief Busey introduced the three former Chiefs that he has worked under: 
Dennis Richards, Mitch Barker, Mike Davis, and former Lieutenant, Bill Colberg.  
 
John Moist came forward to present an engraved statue to Chief Busey. He explained that he 
was representing all citizens that were pulling for Kelly during the selection process and thanked 
Chief Busey for his dedication and enduring service. 
 
Chief Busey then introduced the members of his family.  
 
PRESENTATIONS: 

1. US Open Presentation.  Pierce County Executive Pat McCarthy said that we delighted to 
be hosting the 2015 US Open Golf Tournament at Chambers Bay Golf Course in June.  She 
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gave a brief overview of what the event will encompass over the seven day period and 
introduced Danny Sink. 

 
Danny Sink, US Open Championship Director, thanked Mayor, Council and Staff for working 
with him over the past two years. He stressed the importance of this regional event and 
described some of what has happened to date to work towards a successful championship 
event. He praised the Chambers Bay Golf Course for its public amenities and talked about the 
direct and positive affect this event will have on Gig Harbor hotels, restaurants, and other 
amenities. 
 

2. Recognizing the Three-Time National Champion Gig Harbor Canoe and Kayak Racing 
Team. Mayor Guernsey introduced the Gig Harbor Canoe and Kayak Racing Team who brought 
forward a banner announcing their championship status. Alan Anderson gave a brief 
introduction of his fellow coaches, and talked of the hard work by the team, and the support of 
the parents and community that helped make this possible. Mayor Guernsey presented a 
proclamation praising the accomplishment to Mr. Anderson. 
 

3. Morning Rotary 40th Birthday Proclamation and Recognition of Alan Bucholz. Mayor 
Guernsey presented the proclamation to Dick Vanburg who gave a brief history of this Rotary 
Club. He explained that Alan Bucholz is the sole remaining charter member of the organization. 
 

4. Recognition of Service to the City: Maureen Whitaker – 20 years and Marco Malich, 30 
years. Mayor Guernsey announced that two city employees, Maureen Whitaker, and Marco 
Malich, have been with the city a long period of time and said the city would like to recognize 
them for their length of service. 

 
Councilmember Ekberg said that it’s been a great pleasure working with both employees, who 
are a real testament to the kind of employees we have at the city. They don’t view this as a job, 
but take the city to heart and go above and beyond. It’s wonderful to have them here and it’s 
great to know them, he added. 
 
Councilmember Payne echoed the sentiments, and added that Maureen’s honest opinion has 
been a breath of fresh air, and that she does a fantastic job in Public Works. He then thanked 
Marco for the support given to his wife during the efforts to bring forth the playground, and 
stressed that Marco has always been responsive and customer service oriented throughout the 
years.  

 
OLD BUSINESS:  None scheduled. 
 
NEW BUSINESS:    

1. Grandview Forest Park Tree Evaluation – Consultant Services Contract. Public Works 
Director Jeff Langhelm presented this contract to evaluate and make recommendations for the 
trees in Grandview Forest Park for laminated root rot. He addressed Council questions. 
 
Councilmember Ekberg said he would abstain from the vote as he has used the contractor for a 
number of years.  
 

MOTION: Move to authorize the Mayor to execute a Consultant Services Contract with 
Thundering Oak Enterprises in an amount not to exceed One Thousand Two Hundred Sixty 
Dollars and Zero Cents. 
Payne / Perrow – six voted in favor. Councilmember Ekberg abstained.  
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2. Public Hearing and Resolution No. 971 – Canterwood Utility Extension Agreement. 
Public Works Director Jeff Langhelm presented the background for this agreement to provide 
sewer utility service to eleven connections at the request of The Canterwood Development 
Company.  He addressed Council’s questions on the impact of these additional connections. 
 
The Mayor opened the public hearing at 6:05 p.m. 
 
Eva Hill – 2020 Squawk Mountain Loop Road, Issaquah.  Ms. Hill, representative for The 
Canterwood Development Company, explained that this request is similar to previous utility 
extension agreements with the city and offered to answer any questions. 
 
There were no further comments and the public hearing closed at 6:07 p.m. 
 

MOTION: Move to approve Resolution 971 for a sewer Utility Extension Agreement with the 
Canterwood Development Company. 
Kadzik / Payne – unanimously approved. 

 
3. Public Hearing and First Reading of Ordinance – Updates to Marijuana Code 17.63. 

Senior Planner Lindsey Sehmel presented the procedural history and then an overview of the 
proposed amendments directed by City Council. She said that several public comments had 
been received and provided to Council. 
 
Mayor Guernsey opened the public hearing at 6:18 p.m. 
 
Jill Williams – 6409 Rosedale St. NW. Ms. Williams, a chemical dependency educator, voiced 
grave concern what allowing this will do to our community. She asked about neighborhoods that 
with home schooled children, and whether they too will be included in the buffer zones. She said 
a Gig Harbor Policewoman said this is going to cause great difficulty. As a contractor for the 
Department of Corrections, she said this will be a nightmare for the police. She said she 
understands that the Council is shackled by those who voted for this, but said there were a lot 
that voted against it as well. Our concern has to be with the children of the community, and she 
hopes the city can do something about what she considers a plague upon the community. As a 
mother and grandmother she voiced appreciation to be able to speak, and then said that like it 
or not, it’s in this community and this makes it more accessible to kids. 
 
Charlotte Gerlof – 7712 73rd St. Ct. NW. Ms. Gerlof said that I-502 passed with a majority of 
54% and it’s important for City Council and all people to take note and respect the wishes of the 
voters. Regardless if its marijuana or liquor or some other “so called vice” the law is the law and 
it is alarming that City Council is intending to negate the votes. You are public servants and this 
is not a moral issue or a God-driven issue or some anomaly. Turn back the clock and the same 
thing happened with liquor; and she finds it alarming that we will have a vodka dispensary 
where there was a candy store, but it’s the law. We need to step back from the fear and anxiety 
generated by the idea of something might happen and work through the law. There are several 
attorneys on the City Council and urged them to take a look at that. She said she takes 
exception for the remark made that the voters of Gig Harbor did not know what they were voting 
for. People are savvy, and it was written quite clearly and they know exactly what they voted for; 
they just didn’t vote the way the City Council would have liked. She is concerned that the maps 
only show where retail can’t occur, not where retail could operate. Whether you like it or not, 
marijuana is here to stay; this is not a bubble community and all this protection for the children 
and vulnerable adults being generated with this fear-mongering has to be taken into context. 
She would really like to see a map where the retailers could have that opportunity. 
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The Mayor assured Ms. Gerlof that although hard to see on the overhead maps, the locations 
where retail sale are allowed is shown and she should make arrangements to view the maps 
after the meeting. 
 
Sara Sexton – 10915 65th Ave NW.  Ms. Sexton asked the city not to confuse the vote for I-502 
as a vote for retail store in Gig Harbor. She is a twelve year resident living in Henderson Bay 
Estates and though not in city limits, she said she considers herself a defacto resident and 
every decision the city makes affects her family personally. She stressed that she doesn’t want 
a retail store on Burnham Drive; she doesn’t want it anywhere in Gig Harbor. Precinct 301 voted 
no to I-502 and that is where a retail store could locate. She said if it moves forward, she would 
like the definition of parks to include undeveloped land intended for parks and neighborhood 
playgrounds owned by HOA’s.  If Gig Harbor becomes known as “pot friendly” will people still 
call this the greatest place to live? We have this wonderful, successful group of Canoe and 
Kayak Team members that we are very proud of; so will we be sending them a mixed 
message?  She addressed Councilmember Kadzik by saying “Dr. Kadzik, I remember you when 
you came into my classroom in Purdy and talked about dental hygiene, and you became their 
dentist. I know you care about kids and I want you to please remember that and remember the 
common good of the community when you make this decision about marijuana in Gig Harbor.”  
 
Jon Sexton – 10915 65th Ave. NW.  Mr. Sexton said they have lived here twelve years. They 
chose Gig Harbor because it’s a special place with a strong reputation for being a family-friendly 
place to live. He said that it’s unbelievable to him that the city, who said no to Walmart and just 
recently, no to their schools, is going to say yes to drugs. You can say it’s not a moral issue, but 
it’s very much a moral issue.  And it’s not fear-mongering but responsible grown-ups and 
parents looking out for the safety of their community and protecting their children. If we aren’t 
willing to put it right in the middle of downtown, then find the clusters of people who support I-
502 and put it next to their homes and neighborhoods. The employment district suitable for retail 
marijuana sales happens to be right next to two giant neighborhoods with a bus stop right up the 
hill. There are playgrounds, and it is within a two mile radius of the two high schools, a middle 
school, and an elementary school. He said he considers putting retail marijuana into our 
community to be madness. If it’s not right for the waterfront in our beautiful city, then you’ve 
answered the question…it’s not right for Gig Harbor.  The safety of our children overwhelmingly 
trumps the right of businessmen to sell retail pot in Gig Harbor, he said, adding that his concern 
is crime, the example we set for our young people, traffic, stoned drivers, and our reputation. It 
is legal, it’s regulated and it’s taxed; but so are strip clubs and adult book stores and 
casinos…what about those ventures? He said he’s all for capitalism up until it harms the 
common good. If he were looking for a place to call home today and knew Gig Harbor had retail 
pot, he would scratch it from his list considering it undesirable and sleazy. 
 
Mayor Guernsey asked the audience to hold their applause to expedite the testimony. 
 
Monte Maenhout - 4704 Saddleback Drive NW.  Mr. Maenhout said he voted against this law, 
but is thankful that the city is taking the time to look into this further. He has three teenagers and 
appreciates what the city has done on this difficult issue. As a parent, he is responsible for his 
children’s actions and what they are going to do and the decisions they make. He doesn’t think 
it’s the city’s right to decide what his children do and he understands wanting to make this a 
safe place for everybody, but parents have that responsibility as well. He said he’s done a 180 
and is not against having this passed. He lives close to one of the proposed areas and doesn’t 
have a problem with it because the state regulates it. He doesn’t know if it’s the greatest or 
worst thing for the city but nobody knows. He doesn’t think it’s going to be bad and the people 
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going to run it will probably do a fine job. The naysayers have a right to be concerned. He said 
any land the city owns that might be a park is burdensome and shouldn’t regulate where a 
business could go today.  
 
Sharon Dahl – 6309 110th St. NW. Ms. Dahl begged the city not to put that in her neighborhood. 
There are so many young families in Henderson Bay Estates already talking about moving. It 
will bring down property values, and people are unhappy. We have such a great area up there. 
She has lived in Gig Harbor 42 years so she’s not a newbie and worked for the school district. 
This is such a wonderful place. Her daughter moved to Puyallup and came back to raise her 
kids here. If the Councilmembers don’t want it next to their houses, think of her; she doesn’t 
want it next to her house. 
 
Don Dahl – 6309 110th St. NW.  Mr. Dahl voiced support for what has been said, but asked 
about parks. He said there are 90 plus homes in the two developments Horizon West and 
Henderson Bay Estates, and two parks in each. He asked if there is or isn’t a radius of 1000 feet 
from their parks, and if not, don’t their kids count? He’s lived here his entire life and thought we 
had a good quality system and we need to be careful on how we take this step and not make a 
mistake.  
 
Lee Van Komen – 6208 110th St. Ct. NW. – Mr. Van Komen, a father of five and resident of the 
Gig Harbor area for 11 years, knows this is a great place to live. They chose the area for the 
family community with playgrounds, parks, and everything they wanted. It has grown so much 
over the years, and with all the talk about development, Gig Harbor is a unique place. He used 
the inability to rent tools at our Home Depot as an example of doing things differently here, and 
asked why we need to be like everybody else and why do we need to pass this ordinance? He 
mentioned the feeling that 54% majority is a huge majority, and as stated, precinct 301 actually 
voted no on 502. This is the area being proposed for the shop. The Gallery is another thing he 
finds interesting, he said. It has the image of an art store yet sells pot. Why can’t it just be a pot 
shop and not hide behind the face of art? He proposed that we look to the future and remember 
these parks. We’ve done a great job of creating this community with wonderful parks and 
atmosphere. Respect the opinion of the voters in that area. Apply the most restrictive ordinance 
possible including these future city parks if necessary or continue the moratorium. We don’t 
need to be the first community to see how this affects us. His daughter likes to eat candy and 
will sneak off and hide the wrappers. Are we trying to hide the wrappers for the profit this will 
come into the community? 
 
Bruce Monell – 165 Island Bvld, Fox Island.  Mr. Monell, a resident of the Gig Harbor area for 30 
years, said he has first-hand knowledge of what pot can do to families. The school district has 
said alcohol use and smoking are going down because of prevention programs. We don’t have 
that for drugs. The D.A.R.E. was proven ineffective and so there isn’t a program to truly deal 
with drug prevention. Our young people can get hurt, especially those predetermined genetically 
to have these problems. We don’t want to bring this into our community. The county has 
restricted the sale of marijuana so Gig Harbor would be the base if allowed. You don’t want to 
take a community that was in the top ten retirement communities in the nation and one of the 
best family communities anywhere and bring something in against our youth. In the long-term 
against our adults as well because it’s a gateway drug. Many studies have shown and proven 
this and we need to recognize that and take the strong step other cities have taken. Recognize 
it’s time to ban, not to have an ordinance. 
 
Marlyn Jensen – 6409 Rosedale St. NW. Ms. Jensen, who has lived here 33 years, loves this 
community and referred to it as Heaven on Earth. She raised four children here and has two 
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grandchildren. She said she is proud of the City Council for the moratorium on marijuana. This 
isn’t something to be done quickly. As a property manager in Tacoma, she sees problems with 
young people smoking marijuana and having problems functioning. She doesn’t want to bring it 
here. We don’t need to give more temptation to our young people who are having enough 
problems with substance abuse. We don’t need to bring marijuana to our beautiful community. 
She said everyone tonight has said wonderful things and there is not much left for her to say. 
We need to think of the health of our young and vulnerable students and children, and be good 
role models. She thanked Council and said she hopes we keep the moratorium going as long as 
we can. 
 
Mayor Guernsey said that everyone who signed up to speak has spoken and asked if anyone 
else wished to come forward. 
 
Maria Orlan (sp?) – 10905 64th Ave. NW.  Ms. Orlan said they looked everywhere for a house 
and moved here when there were only six houses in the neighborhood, but now there are 95.  
She wants her kids to be in a nice neighborhood in a nice city with good schools. They made 
the right decision to move here; Gig Harbor is in the Coastal Magazine as one of the best towns 
to live and she is proud to live here. She became an American Citizen five years ago and one of 
the first things she did is to register to vote in order to elect those who will do the right things for 
her family. She did not vote for I-502 and honestly believes this is not a good thing for our 
community. Some people don’t see it that way because they do not have kids. It is not good for 
the city; not good for our houses; it’s not good for anybody. She is already looking to move as 
she doesn’t want to live here if it is going to happen. If people want to smoke marijuana, they 
can go and drive somewhere else. 
 
Jan Vance – 3503 Harborview Drive.  Ms. Vance said she doesn’t need to continue to plead or 
present evidence of how bad marijuana retail would be for this community. She said her 
understanding is this is the last opportunity to comment on where it’s going to be because the 
city has already decided to allow it. When she thinks of all the testimony, and all the time that 
has gone into finding a way to make it possible to sell marijuana in the community rather than to 
slow this down so we can get more information; this is a mess, she added. From the State; it’s 
against Federal Law; it’s absolutely a mess and yet countless hours have gone into find a way 
to open retail stores. She is perplexed, and asked if she is wrong in assuming the decision has 
been made to allow the sale. 
 
Senior Planner Lindsey Sehmel responded that in September of last year Council adopted 
permanent regulations for marijuana related uses. Since then we have taken a “time-out” to 
address additional concerns recognizing that the State Attorney General states that cities have 
the ability to control retail use within their jurisdiction. We are here tonight to make amendments 
to the permanent regulations in 17.63. 
 
Ms. Vance asked if her understanding that the Attorney General gave cities the option of 
whether they would allow marijuana in their cities was correct. The first hearing on this went by 
her and asked if there was a public hearing.  She asked again for the Council to reconsider this 
for the sake of Gig Harbor. 
 
Jeni Woock – 3412 Lewis Street.  Ms. Woock said that Council has her comments on the 
ordinance. In reference to 502, on August 7th we read the statement by Attorney General Bob 
Ferguson stating that it is his job to assure that the will of the people is upheld and if anyone 
seeks to overturn state laws his office will defend the law. Pierce County prosecutes about 
10,000 cases a year, she continued. In 2012, 48 of those were for marijuana with 502 

http://gigharbor.imagenetllc.net/listenToSound.php?soundFile=CC08-11-14_1029.MPG
http://gigharbor.imagenetllc.net/listenToSound.php?soundFile=CC08-11-14_1030.MPG
http://gigharbor.imagenetllc.net/listenToSound.php?soundFile=CC08-11-14_1031.MPG
http://gigharbor.imagenetllc.net/listenToSound.php?soundFile=CC08-11-14_1032.MPG
http://gigharbor.imagenetllc.net/listenToSound.php?soundFile=CC08-11-14_1033.MPG
http://gigharbor.imagenetllc.net/listenToSound.php?soundFile=CC08-11-14_1034.MPG


Page 7 of 9 
 

parameters. Those were dropped and the county no longer prosecutes these cases. The 
majority of Gig Harbor voters voted in favor of a law. As public servants it is your duty to carry 
out the vote of the majority in a safe and responsible manner in accordance with Washington 
State Laws. It’s not good public relations for this council to been seen as a third-world power 
that throws out the majority votes of the citizens. What to do? Throw out the Washington State 
regulations and make up our own rules and regulations? You think no one notices that these are 
different than the states’? Your vote is not more important than any others vote and our country 
is about the majority vote not how to get around that. If there is a lawsuit, while it might be easy 
to ignore the citizens’ vote, it will not be easy with the Attorney General’s office. It will cost a lot 
of money; how much more are you willing to spend to go against the vote of the majority?  
 
Heidi Canda – 2525 Cliffside Lane.  Ms. Canda is new to the Harbor, but said it’s the most 
beautiful place on the planet. They moved here for the school district.  The teachers, the 
community, the downtown, the mountain are all fabulous. She said she voted against the 
marijuana issue because the state isn’t regulating anything, but here we are and she 
appreciates Council taking the time on this serious issue. She disagrees with points made that 
we don’t have drug prevention programs. There are programs she went through that prevented 
her from following in her parents footsteps such as Little League, Harbor Premier, and other 
positive things we have in our community. This is a great place and whether QFC sells alcohol 
or tobacco isn’t going to affect her children.  Whether there is a marijuana store / hemp café up 
the street…there are temptations everywhere, and we all know the truth about the internet and 
magazines. As a community and as a parent all we can do is raise our children the best we can 
through these programs. The Saloon is close to Dairy Queen, but that doesn’t stop her from 
going for ice cream. She appreciates what Council is doing to protect her children, but it’s not as 
harmful as people are claiming it to be. Be on the positive side and support the schools, 
teachers and programs. The kayak team is amazing…that’s why she moved to the harbor. 
 
Michelle Henry – 4615 Saddleback. Ms. Henry said everyone moved to Gig Harbor because it’s 
an incredible place for kids. It’s a wonderful, beautiful community. There isn’t anyone who lives 
here that wants to create an unsafe place for kids. When I-502 came up; before she voted and 
since she has become part of the conversation, she researched the legalization verses 
prohibition issue. She said the people react in passion and their first response is “oh my gosh, 
it’s drugs.”  We all grew up with the ‘gateway drug’ idea and to be afraid.  But we aren’t bringing 
marijuana to Gig Harbor; it’s already here, it’s all over the State of Washington, it’s all over the 
United States, it’s everywhere and our kids can get access to it. She has an intelligent, straight 
A student at Harbor Ridge Middle School that they talk to about the legalization of marijuana. 
She says that even though it’s legal doesn’t mean she is supposed to do it just as because 
alcohol is three aisles away from back to school section at Target means that it’s okay for her to 
drink. What we can do for our kids and our community is to be educated. She did research on 
Colorado since they have legalized it. They have the most progressive legalization in the 
country and basically every negative consequence: the increase in crime, car accidents and 
fatalities in car accidents, teenage use, decrease in tourism, all the things you would be worried 
about have all turned out to have had the opposite effect, especially in the past six months. It’s 
possible that these things aren’t going to happen as we are seeing the results of legalization. 
Alcohol and tobacco use is down with the kids, and in Colorado, use of marijuana by kids is 
down. She encouraged those that are scared and fearful to actually consider this as our chance 
to win against marijuana; our chance to give our police to regulate and control it; out chance to 
protect our children which we aren’t able to do now. 
 
Carolyn Wright – 6423 111th Street NW.  Ms. Wright said her husband has been in the army for 
30 years and is currently serving overseas. His job is to keep this country safe. They planned on 
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retiring in Gig Harbor but she doesn’t know if he will come home to a safe neighborhood since 
they want to build a pot store down the street from her house. She doesn’t think the Council 
should be intimidated by the threat of lawsuits. The law says you may sell marijuana in the State 
of Washington, but it doesn’t say you have to sell it. 
 
There were no further public comments and so the public hearing was closed at 7:01 p.m. 
 
Senior Planner Sehmel explained that the second reading of the ordinance is scheduled for 
September 8th. She said any proposed changes to the ordinance need to be discussed and to 
let her know before second reading.  
 
City Attorney Summerfield clarified that if Council makes changes at the September 8th meeting, 
Council may adopt the ordinance at that second reading and it would probably be brought back 
for ratification at the following meeting, as long as the amendments are on the same topics that 
were the subject of this public hearing. 
 
Councilmember Ekberg suggested that Council consider the public testimony this evening on 
and come back at the next meeting to discuss each amendment. Councilmember Malich 
agreed.  
 
Councilmember Payne asked if it would be possible to do a permanent ban at that time. Ms. 
Summerfield responded that if that is the direction Council wished to go, we would need a new 
public hearing. 
 
Councilmember Perrow said he is ready to hold a discussion this evening, but he is willing to 
wait if others feel the need to look at it closer. 
 
Councilmember Arbenz commented that this isn’t an issue any of them take lightly. Speaking for 
himself, he said the reason this has dragged on is because he is attempting to be open-minded 
and listen to everyone who has an opinion in order to make the best decision for Gig Harbor. 
 
Councilmember Payne commented on the public testimony that we were unable to consider a 
ban. He clarified that January 16th the Attorney General put out an opinion that said a city could 
ban marijuana sales. We are considering this ordinance to try and determine a reasonable 
balance. Everything is still on the table. 
 
Mayor Guernsey announced that the next Council meeting will be on September 8th and 
encouraged those interested to be present. 
 
CITY ADMINISTRATOR / STAFF REPORT:  
 
City Administrator Ron Williams presented several announcements: 

1) Last week the Washington State Heritage Capital Project Fund listed their priority of 
projects to be funded in the 2015-17 cycle, and the Ancich Netshed Restoration Project 
made number 12 on the list for a grant of $661,000.00.  On the alternative list, the Eddon 
Boatyard House Restoration joint application looks good as well. 

2) The Department of Ecology paid a surprise visit to our Wastewater Treatment Plant for 
an inspection last week. They were pleased with what is going on and made only minor 
adjustments.  

3) Karen Scott, Tourism and Communications Director, received a letter of praise from a 
statewide tourism agency calling Gig Harbor’s tourism operation the best in the state.  
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